NETTLESTONE AND SEAVIEW PARISH COUNCIL
(These Minutes are unconfirmed and are not an official record until signed).

MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL PARISH COUNCIL MEETING (Draft)
held at St Peter’s Hall, Seaview on Monday 18th May, 2015 at 6.30pm

PRESENT: Cllr Turner (Chairman), Cllrs Tuson, Barraclough, Rayner, Shimmen, Bradford, Thomas-Foxley, Barraclough and Colledge
The Chairman welcomed Members and Residents (5) 
Prior to the formal meeting there was an update by Richard Cutler (Bloombridge Developments) on a previous presentation for a potential development at Gibbwell Field in Nettlestone. He set out option 3 of the plans and also gave members feedback on the consultation event held at Nettlestone Primary School. The event attracted 57 attendees with 13 positive returns and 13 negative returns. As a result of the event, 3 changes have been made and these were set out to the members. He asked that to move on to the next stage which will be a pre-application consultation with the IW Council, he was looking for a letter from the Parish Council stating that it remains supportive of the plans in principal and would like to see the consultation develop further. The item is on the agenda and is referred to in item 17/15 of these minutes. The members asked some questions and some views were exchanged over aspects of the plans such as car parking and the care home facility. The Chairman thanked Richard for attending the meeting and providing the updated information and that the members will consider their response in the related agenda item.
Questions were then invited from members of the public.

15/01 
Election of Chairman:
The Chairman stood down and the Vice Chairman invited nominations from the members. Cllr Thomas-Foxley proposed Cllr Turner remain as Chairman, which was seconded by Cllr Rayner. This was unanimously agreed by the members. The Clerk witnessed and accepted the Declaration of Acceptance of office.

15/02
Chairman’s Initial address / comments
The Chairman stated that there is a busy year in prospect with issues like the public toilets in Seagrove Bay and car parking issues to be resolved. He also stated that the Parish finances are in a healthy state and there will need to be careful and concise budgetary planning going forward to ensure expenditure remains committed to the right areas. It was also pointed out to the members that there have been some changes to the numbering of the agenda’s/minutes from this meeting onwards to conform to national standards and instead of matters arising, there will now be a Clerk’s report to update members on any action points or unresolved issues.
15/03
Apologies for Absence:
Cllr Kalaher was on holiday.
15/04
Declarations of Interest:

Cllr Bradford declared a personal interest in Agenda Item 1519, Seagrove Pavilion Trust.
Cllr Turner declared an interest in Item 1517, Gibbwell Field.
Cllr Tuson declared an interest in Item 1517, Gibbwell Field.
Cllr Colledge declared an interest in Item 1519, Seagrove Pavilion Trust.
Cllr Thomas – Foxley declared an interest in Item 1506, Planning Applications b (i) P/00436/15: Rollins Cottage, West Street, Seaview and item 1517, Gibbwell Field. 
15/05
Election of Vice Chairman:
The Vice-Chairman stood down and the Chairman invited nominations from the members. Cllr Tuson proposed Cllr Barraclough, which was seconded by Cllr Bradford. This was unanimously agreed by the members. The Chairman thanked the previous Vice-Chairman for her support and help during his first year as Chairman. The Clerk witnessed and accepted the Declaration of Acceptance of office.

15/06
Planning:
a) Delegated decisions, as per list circulated were noted.
The minutes of the planning sub-committee meeting held at the
 Seagrove Pavilion, Seaview on Tuesday 12th May were approved,

 as follows:

Present: Cllrs Thomas-Foxley (Chairman), Shimmen, Rayner and Jarman

Apologies: Cllrs Turner and Kalaher

Under the 21 day rule, the following applications were discussed

(Closing date for comments 15th May 2015)

Cllr Thomas-Foxley declared a personal interest in P/01533/14: British Telecom, Telephone Exchange, Fairy Road, Seaview, PO34 5HF
i)        P/01533/14: British Telecom, Telephone Exchange, Fairy Road, 

          Seaview, PO34 5HF

          Proposal: Alterations and change of use of building to provide

          garage and store for No1 Seafield Terrace; new front boundary

          wall and gates. 
          After discussion and consideration of all of the

          facts, Cllr Thomas-Foxley proposed that this application be 

          supported. This was seconded by Cllr Jarman and agreed 

          unanimously by the members.

ii)       P/00403/15: Ground Floor Apartment, Sandcove, Pier Road, 

          Seaview, PO34 5BL

          Proposal: Alterations; single storey extensions on East and

          North elevations to provide additional living accommodation
          After discussion and consideration of all of the facts, Cllr

          Thomas-Foxley proposed that this application be supported as a 

          sensible addition to the property. This was seconded by Cllr 

          Rayner and agreed unanimously by the members.

iii)      P/00427/15: Isle of Wight Self Catering Ltd, Salterns Road, 

          Seaview, PO34 5AQ

          Proposal: 2 x flag poles and flags

          After discussion and consideration of all of the facts, Cllr 

          Thomas-Foxley proposed that although the Parish Council has 

         no objections to the erection of flagpoles and flags on this site, it 

         would like to recommend that the particular flagpole immediately
         adjacent to the dwelling, Checkers, should be considered for 

         re-siting. Its proposed proximity to the property is likely to cause 

         nuisance and imposition to the residents of this dwelling. This 

         was seconded by Cllr Rayner and agreed unanimously by the 

         members.
      b) The following applications were then considered
(Closing date for comments 22nd May 2015) 

i) P/00436/15: Rollins Cottage, West Street, Seaview, PO34 5ER 
Proposal: Demolition of outbuilding; single storey rear extension to provide bedroom and shower room; extension at first floor level on side elevation to provide bathroom.
After discussion and consideration of all of the facts, Cllr Thomas-Foxley proposed that an objection be submitted to this application on the grounds of design, appearance and materials. The property is situated within the conservation area and the proposed materials would have an adverse effect on the area. In particular, the proposed cladding is inappropriate and out of keeping with the other dwellings in the area and therefore not in keeping with the streetscene. This was seconded by Cllr Jarman with 8 votes for and 1 abstention.
            (Closing date for comments 5th June 2015)
           ii)       P/00491/15: Kara Mia, Priory Drive, Seaview, PO34 5EA
                     Proposal: Alterations; single storey rear extension to provide 
                     bedroom and dining area; proposed cladding

                     After discussion and consideration of all of the facts, Cllr

                     Thomas-Foxley proposed that this application be supported as a 
                     good addition to the property. This was seconded by Cllr 
                     Shimmen with 8 votes for and 1 abstention.

          iii)        P/00502/15: Bucks Schools Camping Association, Eddington 
                      Road, Seaview, PO34 5EE

Proposal: Temporary siting of portable buildings with associated parking and landscaping to provide medical centre as “Business Continuity Plan” in the event of devastating damage to the existing surgery (revised scheme)
After discussion and consideration of all of the facts, Cllr Thomas-Foxley proposed that this application be supported (as previously) as a contingency plan for St Helens. This was seconded by Cllr Tuson and agreed unanimously by the members.
15/07
Appointment of representatives to organisations:
     i) IWALC: The Chairman proposed that Cllr Kalaher remain as the 
        representative to IWALC. This was seconded by Cllr Tuson and agreed 

        unanimously by the members
    ii) N&SCP: The Chairman proposed that Cllrs Thomas-Foxley and 

        Shimmen remain as the representatives to the N&SCP. This was 

        seconded by Cllr Jarman with 8 votes for and 1 abstention            
15/08
Appointment of Chairman and members of planning sub-committee:
The Chairman proposed that Cllr Thomas-Foxley remain as Chairman and Cllrs Rayner, Kalaher, Jarman, Shimmen remain on the sub-committee and Cllr Tuson be added. This was seconded by Cllr Bradford and agreed unanimously by the members.
15/09
Appointment of members of Finance Working party:

The Chairman proposed that Cllrs Bradford, Jarman, Kalaher and Rayner remain appointed to the Finance working party. This was seconded by Cllr Thomas-Foxley and agreed unanimously by the members.
15/10
Appointment of Internal Auditor:

Cllr Turner proposed that Mike Parsley be re-appointed as internal auditor for the next financial year. This was seconded by Cllr Jarman and unanimously agreed by the members.
15/11
Appointment of members of allotments sub-committee:

The Chairman proposed that Cllrs Jarman, Bradford and Turner remain appointed as members of the allotments sub-committee. This was seconded by Cllr Colledge and agreed unanimously by the members.
15/12
Standing Orders, Financial Regulations, Code of Conduct and Risk Assessment:

The Clerk circulated copies of the above documents. There were no amendments and the Chairman proposed that these documents be re-affirmed. This was seconded by Cllr Rayner and agreed unanimously by the members.
15/13
It was proposed by Cllr Rayner that the minutes of the last meeting, held on April 20th be unanimously approved by the members with no amendments. This was seconded by Cllr Tuson with 8 votes for and 1 abstention.
15/14
Clerk’s Report:

The Clerk asked the members to consider a letter of support for Jilly Wheeler and her K9 clean-up campaign. This was agreed and the Clerk will write a letter of support.

There will be spring/summer bedding in Puckpool Park but the winter bedding will cease.
The Camper van issue at Springvale remains under review. The Clerk has written to Island Roads and they are looking into it. The Clerk will provide them with further information obtained by the Chairman on parking restrictions obtained by other councils.
There is no update on the Roadside Inn and asset of community value.

The working group for the list of community assets will convene a meeting to discuss the issues in the coming weeks.
The Clerk wrote to Zeroc with regard to an update on Harcourt Sands and received a reply which will be dealt with in correspondence.

There has been no further information on the fenced off area in the Roadside Inn car park.

There has been no update on the Japanese Knotweed on the Duver. The Clerk will write to the secretary of Seaview Yacht Club.

The Clerk has yet to write to those that cleaned up the Duver as he was waiting for information. Will now write to Jo and Johnny King.
15/15
Reports:
      i) I.W. Cllr Barry read an update report on the LDC and proposed planning    

         application. He also reported that the Integrated Transport Plan Capital

         Programme has been passed by the IW Council and includes 3 areas 

         within the Parish. Those are the pavement at Pondwell, the

         improvements to Nettlestone Hill and footpath no F68 from Seagrove 
         Bay to the Recreation Ground, resulting in funding of around £75,000.
     ii) N&SCP: Cllr Thomas-Foxley reported a very successful May Fayre. The
         partnership managed to raise a total of £1517.00. This will help to fund 

         future events, the next of which will be the Party on the Prom on 

         Saturday 18th July 2015.

    iii) IWALC: Cllr Kalaher was not present at the meeting 
    iv) Seagrove Pavilion Trust: Cllr Bradford had nothing to report
     v) St Helens Patient Forum: Cllr Bradford reported that he had attended 
         the meeting on 30th April 2015. At the meeting, it was reported that the 
         Isle of Wight has been chosen to take a national lead in the powered by 

         vanguard project. Cllr Bradford gave the members an overview of the 

         project and outlined the availability of a Community Care Liaison Nurse 

         at the St Helens surgery. He also urged the Parish Council to support

         this scheme in the future, should it be required.

    vi) Planning for the future of Ryde: Cllr Thomas-Foxley reported
         attendance of this meeting and gave the members an overview of

         pertinent points. 

   vii) Licensing Committee: Cllr Thomas-Foxley reported that she was invited 

         to speak as the representative of the Parish Council after it submitted 

         objections the licensing application for Seaview Holidays Ltd, Salterns

         Road. The result was that despite being granted the licence, further 

         restrictions were placed upon it by the IW Council Licensing committee.

15/16
Review of members Declarations of Financial and Other Interests:
The Clerk asked the members if any of their circumstances had changed since signing the Declarations of Interests forms last year. Cllr Jarman stated that she has moved house in the last year. The Clerk will organise an updated form to be signed and submitted to the IW Council.
15/17
To discuss and respond to the earlier update on Gibbwell Field:

The chairman opened discussions from the earlier presentation/update on Gibbwell Field. It was agreed that there is principal support for the scheme going forward but with the following observations/ongoing discussion points. 

· Nettlestone Green common land should not be touched / altered

· The provision of the Car Park for the school

· The proposed care home and housing

· Highway Analysis/Flooding/Bio-diversity report/Fairy Hill Listed Building

It was proposed by the Chairman that a letter of support be draft and signed by himself, based on the above points. This should encourage the developers to move onto the next stage of consultation. This was seconded by Cllr Colledge and agreed unanimously by the members. 

15/18
To discuss and agree the Friends of Hersey Nature Reserve Constitution:

The Clerk circulated the proposed draft constitution document. It was agreed that it appeared to be legally correct and in good order. It was therefore proposed by the Chairman that the Clerk writes to note the constitution and supports the aims and objectives of the Friends of the Hersey Nature reserve. This was seconded by Cllr Thomas-Foxley and agreed unanimously by the members.
15/19
To discuss and review the Seagrove Pavilion Trust Grant application for the completion of phase 2 of the project.

At the February Parish Council Meeting, the Seagrove Pavilion Trust made an initial application for funding to complete phase 2 of the project. At that time, the Parish Council’s finances were still in a state of flux and it was not clear what services may have to be taken on from the IW Council. It was agreed that this matter should be reviewed at the May meeting when things would hopefully be a little clearer. Cllr Bradford presented a financial review of the situation and stated that the trust required the amount of £1800.00 to complete the project. The Chairman proposed that the Parish Council make the grant of the full amount of £1800.00 to the pavilion trust to allow them to complete the project. This was seconded by Cllr Jarman with 5 votes for and 4 abstentions. 
15/20
To Discuss and consider the imposition of car parking charges in Pier Road car park. 
After extensive discussion and exchange of views, it was decided that there was no immediate solution to this problem and that the IW Council are not likely to change their policy over parking charges in the short term. Cllr Barry agreed to maintain the pressure on the IW Council to make the charges seasonal. The Chairman stated that the Parish Council would compose a firmly worded letter to Cllr Luisa Hillard in the first instance and await a response before taking any further action.

15/21
To discuss and consider a future Dragon’s Den style event whereby local groups can apply for small grants from the Parish Council.

The Clerk circulated some papers from Cllr Rayner to the members with regard to the above. These showed how the event would work and included evidence of previous events held by other local councils. He stated that he was attempting to gauge the appetite of the members to consider holding a similar initiative within the Parish. Following some discussion and questions, Cllr Rayner formally proposed that the Parish Council sponsor an initiative inviting interested volunteer groups to put forward their ideas in a Dragon’s Den type event. This was seconded by Cllr Barraclough with 3 votes for, 5 against and 1 abstention.  
15/22
Correspondence:
The following items were circulated:
Lord Louis Library – PC Minutes no longer required

IWC – Planning Enforcement (St Hilda’s, Seagrove Bay)

IWC – Street Trading Application – The Coffee Bean

IWC – Notification of Street Collection – RNLI

IWC – Licensing Committee – Seaview Holidays Ltd
The following items were reported:
Island Roads – Traffic and Parking review letter and reply

Island Roads – Springvale Road / Camper Vans

Zeroc Holdings – Harcourt Sands letter and reply
15/23
Finances:

i) The following receipts were noted:-

Precept - £38,490.00

Dinghy Park - £1075.00
Allotments – £25.00 (Deposit 59b)
Interest £1.31

Amendments – Audit:

Interest - £0.85 – (09.04.14)
Allotments - £237.00 (12.09.14)

                    £165.00 (16.09.14)

                    £40.00 (23.09.14)

                    £69.00 (30.09.14)

      Total           £511.00 Reported
ii) The following payments were approved:-

M.A Pink - £936.97 (Salary)

M.A Pink - £79.74 (Expenses)

(Telephone/Broadband - £13.50; Mileage - £63.00; Postage - £3.24)

Came and Company - £646.39 – (Annual Insurance Renewal)
Brighstone Landscaping - £324.49 – (3 months ground maintenance)
M.A Parsley - £362.50 – (Internal Audit)
Beacon Media - £318.60 – (Newsletter)
Island Office Supplies - £37.16 – (Stationery supplies)
     Amendments – Audit:

     Cheque No 1854 – £26.40 – IW County Press
     Cheque No 1855 – £20.00 – St Peter’s Hall
iii) Report of the Internal Auditor:-
     The Clerk circulated the internal auditors report for 2014-2015 and 
     reported display of the notice to electors from 18.05.2015 as per the 

     audit requirement. This was all noted by the members and the report will

     be attached to these minutes as Appendix A

iv) Grant Applications:
     The Clerk has received a grant application from St Helens PCC for the 
     upkeep of the churchyard. Previous donation of £400.00 in October 2013 

     (Minute No 4176). The Chairman proposed that the Parish Council make a

     similar donation of £400.00. This was seconded by Cllr Thomas-Foxley 

     and agreed unanimously by the members.

15/24
Information and Report:
Cllr Rayner gave a report on the Barnsley Trail walking festival event that was held on Saturday 2nd May 2015. There was an attendance of 28, 61% of which were not Island residents. The event raised a total of £30.00 which was donated to the Pavilion Trust.
Cllr Turner reported that a second possible candidate has emerged to acquire the public conveniences in Seagrove Bay and negotiations are ongoing with both parties and the IW Council. 
There being no further business, the Meeting was declared closed at 9.05       pm.
…………………………………….

Chairman 
15th June 2015  
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